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OSSEO CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

May 22, 2017
1.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Duane Poppe called the regular meeting of the Osseo City Council to order at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, May 22, 2017.

2.
ROLL CALL

Members present: Councilmembers Harold E. Johnson, Mark Schulz, Larry Stelmach, Anne Zelenak, and Mayor Duane Poppe. 

Staff present:  City Administrator Riley Grams, City Planner Nancy Abts, and City Attorney Mary Tietjen.  

Others present:  Lee Gustafson-WSB, Dan Prody, Dylan Penny, Ben Gilbertson, Naomi Simon, Sam Goettsche, Dimitrios Santrizos, Anthony Roth, Eric Roberge, Jenny Bohler-Penney, Cynthia Vang, Jane and Scott Ramseth, Braylin Ramseth, Lizzy Clark, Olivia Jorve, Kenzie Burdick-Levang, Elana Simon, Daniel Mengelkoch, and Steve Erickson.
3.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Poppe led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA [Additions - Deletions]

Poppe asked for additions or deletions to the Agenda.  

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to accept the Agenda as presented.  The motion carried 5-0.

5.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Receive EDA Minutes of May 8
B. Approve Council Minutes of May 8
C. Receive April American Legion Gambling Report

D. Receive April Fire Relief Association Gambling Report

E. Receive April Lions Club Gambling Report

F. Approve Liquor & Tobacco Renewals for 2017-18

G. Receive April Fire Department Report

H. Receive March Osseo Maple Grove Hockey Association Gambling Report

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Johnson, to approve the Consent Agenda.  The motion carried 5-0.

6.
MATTERS FROM THE FLOOR 

Dimitrios Santrizos, Olympia Café & Gyros, asked the Council to address the traffic and parking issues near his business.

7.
SPECIAL BUSINESS 

A.
HONOR OSSEO HIGH SCHOOL ARTS STUDENTS
Dan Prody, Osseo High School Art Teacher, introduced art students to the Council and recognized them on their achievements in art, ceramics, and photography.  They are:  Dylan Penny, Ben Gilbertson, Cynthia Vang, Sam Goettsche, Kenzie Burdick-Levang, Braylin Ramseth, Olivia Jorve, Lizzy Clark, and Naomi Simon.  A round of applause was offered by all in attendance.

B.
ACCEPT DONATION TO MOVES IN THE PARK FUND (Resolution)

City Administrator Riley Grams indicated Harold E. and Gayle Johnson had donated $300 to the Beautification/Flower Fund in memory of Janet Hersch, Jackie Palmgren, and Marge Wiley.  Staff recommends the Council accept the donation.

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-41 accepting a donation from Harold E. & Gayle Johnson in the amount of $300.   The motion carried 5-0.

8.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – None.
9.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
ORDER 2017 SIDEWALK NUISANCE ABATEMENT (Resolution)
City Planner Nancy Abts stated City Code prescribes a specific process for nuisance abatement relating to streets and sidewalks. Repairs should be ordered by resolution.  Bids for the sidewalk project were received on April 10. Staff has met with the contractor, Create Construction, and discussed the project. The contractor is prepared to begin work on the project in June.  Staff recommended the Council order the 2017 Sidewalk Nuisance Abatement by passing the resolution as presented.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-42 ordering the 2017 Sidewalk Nuisance Abatement.  The motion carried 5-0.
10.
NEW BUSINESS

A. ACCEPT BIDS AND AWARD CONTRACT FOR 2017 STREET PROJECT
*ADOPT RESOLUTION ACCEPTING BIDS AND AWARDING THE CONTRACT 

Lee Gustafson, City Engineer with WSB, stated the 2017 street reconstruction project consists of reconstructing portions of 3rd Street SE, 4th Avenue SE, 5th Avenue SE, and 6th Avenue SE, including repairing or minimal reconstruction of the storm and sanitary sewer, and replacement of curb and gutter as needed. The existing roadway width will be maintained to the greatest extent possible, and minimal impacts will be made outside of the curb with the exception for impacts related to utility work, curb replacement, and sidewalk installation.

Mr. Gustafson reported that on April 10 the City Council held a public hearing for the proposed project assessments, and adopted a resolution accepting the assessments and the terms in which they will be applied on this project. The City has no record of any property owner objecting to their proposed assessment. WSB’s current engineering contract for this project ends with the bid opening process. He noted the work plan proposal from WSB would allow them to continue working on this project and provide services for construction administration and inspection, surveying and material testing, and as-built preparation.

Mr. Gustafson reported bids were received on March 9 for the street reconstruction project. He explained 10 bids were received in response to the call for bids. He reviewed the bids and noted the low bidder, C. S. McCrossan Construction, Inc., has satisfactorily completed several similar projects in the metro area.  Staff discussed the project in further detail, noting the trees that would be removed and recommended the Council adopt a resolution approving the 2017 Street Reconstruction Project.

Jennifer Bohler-Penney, 332  6th Avenue SE, stated she had three large trees that would be removed for the new sidewalk a part of this project.  She did not believe a sidewalk on her block made sense.  She explained she missed the previous meeting where assessments were discussed due to the fact she was sick.  She recommended that the barrier at the end of her street not be removed.  She commented on the slope of her yard and questioned why the City Council was in favor of removing her large trees.  She discussed the numerous benefits of having large shade trees and stated she would not have purchased her home if she had known the trees would be removed.  She anticipated the value of her home would be reduced and, for this reason, requested the Council reconsider the sidewalk along 6th Avenue SE.  She stated if a sidewalk had to be constructed the City should consider reducing the roadway width in order to use this space for a sidewalk.
Eric Roberge, 324  6th Avenue SE, stated he lived behind Furniture Manor.  He explained the large rocks near the street were placed in his yard in order to keep the delivery trucks from Furniture Manor out of his yard.  He expressed concern with the water main repair as part of the project, and asked how long his water would be off for this work.  He stated he only learned yesterday that trees would be removed from his yard.  He indicated it would take 20 to 30 years to have these trees replaced.  He questioned who was responsible for making repairs when his sidewalk was damaged.  He did not anticipate the sidewalk would be used and requested the Council consider not placing a sidewalk along his street.
Anthony Roth, 324  6th Avenue SE, commented on the culture in America and believed his trees were more important than a sidewalk that would not be used.  He discussed the numerous positive impacts his mature trees had on the environment and encouraged the Council to not put the sidewalk in on 6th Avenue SE.  

Dan Mengelkoch, 308  6th Avenue SE, stated he was here to support his neighbors.  He felt badly for how his neighbors were notified their trees would be lost and a sidewalk would be installed.  He questioned why this information was not better communicated to residents.  He understood the Council added this sidewalk into their motion in a manner that it might fly under the radar.  He recommended the sidewalk not proceed on 6th Avenue SE and that the barrier and trees not be removed.  He then commented on the numerous benefits of trees and questioned why the City did not have a tree replacement plan.  

Mr. Mengelkoch explained he had a ponding problem at the end of his driveway.  He reported this problem to staff and to date he has not received a call regarding his concerns.  He feared that he would be responsible for covering the medical expenses for a slip and fall event on his property resulting from frozen ponded water.  It was his opinion the commercial properties should be assuming more of the assessments for this project.  He questioned why the sidewalk was not installed on the west side of the street given the fact it would benefit the businesses more than the residents.  He recommended the Council reconsider the sidewalk on 6th Avenue SE.  He was in favor of all parties coming together to reach a better solution for this project.  
Schulz stated he spoke with the City Engineer regarding Mr. Mengelkoch’s ponding concerns.  He was assured by the City Engineer that the ponding would be addressed through the proposed street improvement project.  He thanked the residents who spoke this evening and reminded them that a portion the land used as their front yard was owned by the City.  He also noted that all of the commercial businesses were in place before any of the residential homes.  He explained that sidewalk decisions were difficult and commented on the potential cost to narrow the street.  

Schulz questioned what type of notification was sent out to the homeowners regarding the tree removal.  Mr. Gustafson indicated notices were sent out for the first meeting and the assessment hearing.  He stated his contact information was provided throughout the process in order to allow the public to be in touch with him with any comments or concerns regarding the project.  He noted he visited the ponding area twice after heavy rains occurred and the area was marked.  He provided further comment on how the Council came to a decision on each sidewalk for this project.  He reported that any party that damaged sidewalk would be the responsible for repairs.  Mr. Gustafson stated in anticipation of this occurring, he could have six inch sidewalks poured along this Sixth Avenue SE.  He stated this would reduce the cracking of sidewalks. He also explained there would be no water main repairs for this project.
Schulz asked what the cost would be to bring the sidewalk out into the street by narrowing the roadway.  Mr. Gustafson reported a five-foot sidewalk with a narrowed roadway would cost an additional $9,200.  He commented on how the driveway slopes could be improved if this option were pursued. 

Schulz inquired what the residential assessment was for this project.  Mr. Gustafson reported the residential assessment rate was $5,831 per unit.  He indicated commercial properties would be assessed $58.82 per linear foot.
Schulz stated this was a challenging situation.  He reported the commercial side of the street did not have enough setback available for a sidewalk.  He explained that each of the City’s meetings was posted and available on the City’s website for viewing.  He indicated it was a struggle to get people to show up for meetings and provide feedback until after the fact.  He appreciated the comments received this evening but stated this was the viewpoint of owners of three of the ten properties along 6th Avenue SE.  
Schulz wondered if the residents present felt confident that their neighbors would support a higher project cost if the roadway were narrowed in order to accommodate a sidewalk.  He feared the Council would be setting a dangerous precedent if the City were to narrow the roadway at this stage and assume the extra expense for the project.  He stated the Council was being put in a difficult situation given the fact the concerns of the residents were just being voiced this evening.  He explained that no one on the Council liked to take down trees and regretted that the homeowners in attendance only learned of the tree removal once the ribbons were in place.  He then commented on the big undertaking that would have to occur in order to narrow the roadway for a sidewalk.  He stated he understood homeowners may put their homes up for sale due to the sidewalk and tree loss situation.  
Johnson questioned how far back from the curb that the City easement extended on these lots.  Mr. Gustafson explained the City had adequate right-of-way for the tree removal and sidewalks.
Zelenak recalled staff had not recommended a sidewalk for this roadway originally, but noted the Council had placed a sidewalk on this roadway to better comply with the City’s Comprehensive Plan goals for a walkable community.  She believed it made more sense to investigate the narrowing of streets through the Comprehensive Plan and not on a street-by-street basis.  She thanked Schulz for discussing the street narrowing option.  She commented on the importance of neighborhoods having mature trees.  She stated she supported the Council investigating the narrowing of 6th Avenue SE in order to save the mature trees. 
Stelmach thanked the residents for attending the meeting tonight.  He understood the public wanted the City to improve its communication and believed this was being done through meeting notifications and the posting of meetings online.  He explained the Council had discussed this sidewalk and selected a back to curb option to reduce the impact on the properties.  He stated this was an effort to recognize the Council liked trees.  He reported he had twin 8 year olds and he did not want a lane on the asphalt for his kids as this was not safe.  He believed sidewalks were a safer option and noted a walkable community requires sidewalks.  He commented the commercial businesses were in place prior to these homes and the homeowners knew what they were buying into concerning views across 6th Avenue SE.  

Stelmach thanked Schulz for exploring the street narrowing option with WSB.   He asked how the additional expense for the project could be covered by the City.  Grams explained the assessment hearing has already been approved and the City would be calling for bonds soon.  This meant the numbers were already finalized for the project.  He stated if the street narrowing was pursued, the City would have to cover this expense.  He cautioned the Council from continuing in this manner as it would set a precedent that he was not comfortable with.  He provided further comment on why the sidewalk could not be located on the west side of the street.  He discussed the Comprehensive Plan goal to improve the City’s walkability.
Schulz asked if the three property owners in attendance wanted to split the $9,200 cost to narrow the street.  
Stelmach stated if the street narrowing expense was covered by the City’s contingency fund this could ignite a discussion among the other 2,500 residents within Osseo as their taxes would have to rise in order to cover the additional expense for this project.
Schulz commented the street fund could also be used for this expense; however, he stated he would not be able to support this additional expense at this time as it would set a dangerous precedent.  He stated the City was in a precarious position.  He wished the concerns brought up this evening were brought to the Council at an earlier meeting.  On the other hand, he did not want the City to be faced with a lawsuit over a $9,200 expense.
Ms. Bohler-Penney questioned why the barrier at the end of the street (6th Avenue SE) was being removed as this would increase traffic.  Mr. Gustafson stated the barrier issue was noted on all of the plans and it was believed there was no longer any need for the barrier.  Grams explained the Osseo Meat Market received complaints that they have residents cutting through their parking lot in order to get around the barrier.  In addition, the barrier makes snow plowing difficult.
Johnson recalled the Council had previously agreed to remove the barrier when the street was improved.  He stated he attended the original informational meeting and thanked WSB for all of the information they provided to the public.  He did not recall any promises being made about there not being a sidewalk along 6th Avenue SE.  
Mr. Mengelkoch understood it was frustrating that these comments were being made at the 11th hour.  However, these residents had just learned of the tree removal and sidewalk situation.  He requested the Council consider replacing the trees that are removed, one for one.  He also recommended that the barrier remain in place due to the fact there was no one requesting it be removed.  He stated if the City were to pursue the narrowing of the roadway that the additional cost be split 50/50 between the residents and the City.  
Mr. Bohler-Penney indicated she understood that a sidewalk would help for safety issues but noted she rarely saw people walking down her street.  She stated she did not want to see her yard and trees destroyed.
Mr. Roth commented he was new to the City of Osseo and was not aware of the first correspondences.  He was unaware of the fact that 6th Avenue SE had been included in the sidewalk plans as this was not in the original proposal.  He questioned how he was supposed to know the plans had changed.  He reported none of the correspondence he had received stated specifically that his trees would be removed and that a sidewalk would be installed.  He understood he lived on a quasi-commercial street and believed that pedestrians would be safer using another roadway.  He commented further on the negative impacts of removing these trees and recommended the Council not pursue a sidewalk along 6th Avenue SE.
Stelmach emphasized that there were no Council conversations that were not completely public and no meetings were being held that were not published.  He understood Mr. Roth may be new to town and may not have had full knowledge on all of the information on this project.  

Johnson stated Mr. Payette attended the last Council meeting and lived along 6th Avenue SE and understood the house on the corner had a new owner.  After hearing all of the testimony provided this evening, he stated he would be in favor of narrowing the street and installing a six-inch thick sidewalk to avoid any truck issues.  In addition, he also supported the City covering this expense.   
Johnson requested further information from Mr. Gustafson on how the roadway would be narrowed if the Council were to move forward in this manner.  Mr. Gustafson stated the plans would have to be revised and good coordination would have to be made with the contractor.  It was his fear that if the street were narrowed that the issues with Furniture Manor would be magnified.  City Attorney Mary Tietjen advised that if the Council were to make a change to the plans at this point in the project, the assessments could not be changed.  For this reason, any additional cost would have to be borne by the City or the entire assessment process would have to start over at the beginning.  
Stelmach questioned if the project could go forward with the road narrowing.  Mr. Gustafson reported this was the case.  Grams cautioned the Council from proceeding in this manner and anticipated the expense for this change could cost the City more than $9,200.  He believed it would be prudent of the City to alert the commercial properties along 6th Avenue SE that the Council was considering narrowing this roadway as this could impact their ability to receive deliveries.  He feared the project would have to be delayed in order to provide proper notification to the commercial properties.
Mr. Gustafson stated tonight was the Council’s last opportunity to award the contract.  He stated the bids were only good for so many days and the contractor wanted a guarantee on the bid.  He recommended the Council award the project tonight.
Stelmach understood the City received favorable bids this spring and this may not be the case if the project had to be rebid, which would raise costs for the City and all those property owners being assessed.  

Abts questioned if the plans could be changed in the very near future to amend the sidewalk location and roadway width.  Mr. Gustafson stated he had hoped to hold a preconstruction meeting with the contractor this Thursday.  He explained he could hold this meeting off for a little bit, but noted the contractor wanted to complete this work.  
Grams believed the Council had two options at this time.  The first option would be to proceed with the plans as presented.  The second option would be to not have a sidewalk on 6th Avenue SE and the remained of the street project continue as presented.  

Mr. Mengelkoch recommended a sidewalk be placed along the south side of the park instead of along 6th Avenue SE.  He anticipated this would be far more utilized than along his roadway.
Stelmach stated the City had to be fair and could not pick favorites.  He commented on the number of people that walk through Osseo to get to Perkins and it was his hope this would be done in a safe manner.  While he understood the concerns of the residents, he explained the City was proposing to put the sidewalk as close to the street as possible and noted the land proposed for the sidewalk was under City control.  

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt a resolution approving the 2017 Street Reconstruction Project, without a sidewalk along 6th Avenue SE. The motion failed 2-3 (Stelmach, Schulz and Poppe opposed).

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-43 approving the 2017 Street Reconstruction Project as presented by staff. The motion carried 4-1 (Johnson opposed).
*APPROVE ENGINEERING PROPOSAL FOR CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

Mr. Gustafson discussed the scope of services and engineering fees associated with the construction phase of the 2017 Street Reconstruction Project involving the following major tasks:

• 
Construction administration and observation

• 
Construction staking

• 
Material Testing

• 
Record Plans

Mr. Gustafson reported the 2017 Street Reconstruction Project has completed plans and specifications, and will be awarded to the contractor in the next few weeks. The project consists of reclaiming the existing bituminous streets, storm sewer work, sidewalk installation, and limited curb replacement.  He requested the Council approve the engineering contract for construction services with WSB & Associates.
A motion was made by Zelenak, seconded by Schulz, to approve the engineering contract for construction services with WSB & Associates. 
Johnson asked if the contract was included in the above-mentioned project costs.  Mr. Gustafson reported the costs were included.

The motion carried 5-0.

B. APPROVE ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

Grams reviewed the Accounts Payable with the Council.

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to approve the Accounts Payable as presented. The motion carried 5-0.

11.
ADMINISTRATOR REPORT 

Grams stated he had a thoroughly enjoyable vacation but was happy to be back at work.
12.
COUNCIL AND ATTORNEY REPORTS   

Abts stated the Step To It Challenge was winding down.  
Abts reported the City has had a positive response to the Art and Sports Programs being offered for this summer.

Stelmach thanked the residents that were in attendance this evening.  He understood not all conversations were easy nor were all decisions easy.  
Stelmach invited the public to participate in the Memorial Day Services on Monday, May 29, 10:00 a.m., at Boerboom Park.  He noted the guest speaker would be Colonel Eddie Frisell.

Johnson stated he experienced a 911 call last week where Osseo Fire and Police were dispatched.  He sent his sincerest appreciation to both departments for the type of service these emergency personnel provide to the community.  
Schulz commented this was not a fun meeting for the City Council.  He indicated it was impossible for the Council to communicate every facet of projects to the public but explained proper notification was sent to the public.  He encouraged the public to contact the City Council or staff with any questions they have.

Poppe thanked all of the volunteers who participated in the Car Show and Craft Fair.  He stated this was a great event for the entire community.  

Poppe appreciated all of the efforts that went into the Spring Opener and stated he was sorry to see this event canceled due to inclement weather.

Poppe reported City Hall would be closed on Monday, May 29, in observance of Memorial Day.
Poppe encouraged the residents of Osseo to get their kids signed up for the sports and art classes being offered by the City.  He indicated more information regarding these events could be found on the City website.

Poppe explained the Teddy Bear Band would be playing at the first Music in the Park event on Tuesday, June 6, at 7:00 p.m.

Poppe noted the Minneapolis Commodores would be playing at the second Music in the Park event on Tuesday, June 13, at 7:00 p.m.

13.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to adjourn the City Council meeting at 9:06 p.m.   The motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther 

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

